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 (Not to be confused with the Stars and Stripes) 
1 September 2007 – 11th Edition
FINAL FLIGHT
We’re happy to report that no Roadrunners were lost in August.  

REUNION UPDATE:
Reunion Chairman Harry Martin reports that he and the members of the Reunion Committee met with Gold Coast Hotel management and were successful in getting the minimum attendance of 250 lowered to 200. Otherwise it was going to cost the association an additional $2000 for use of the banquet room due to less than expected attendance at the reunion this year. The committee also discussed with the Hotel the possible need for the association to downsize accommodations for the reunion in 2009. It does not appear that this will pose a problem. It will help if the members, particularity those who won’t be attending the general membership meeting, will share with the RI staff your desires for the association. 
NEW MEMBERS & UPGRADES
We welcome into our voting membership Maj. Jerry Rogers, USAF Ret., and David L. Suttell, former Firewel. Resigning from RI were Louis Setter, Pat Halloran, and Jack Thornton. Members upgrading to permanent status and receiving their Membership Certificate this month were Frank Murray, Glen Harris, Jake Gross, Paul Shuler, Fred White, Charles Ling, Richard Long, Walt Horrocks, Carl Overstreet, Dino Brugioni, Dick Leavitt, Torrey Larsen, Jack Reed, and Hal Rupard. It should be seriously noted that 41 members failed to renew their 2-year membership. We fear this might be a trend and not some anomaly. 

CIA HAPPENING

By: TD Barnes
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Article 128 safely arrived at CIA headquarters early this month in time for the dedication ceremony scheduled for 19 September.  Article 128 is more than likely the closest the Roadrunners will ever come to having a monument to record our Cold War legacy. Unlike SAC for whom the monument on the right was erected, most us now realize that we’ve been abandoned by the corporations for whom we worked. This was confirmed to me in 1996 when I attended an EG&G Area 51 Special Projects picnic where the badges totally ignored the years of Project OXCART, and the projects thereafter. One can only imagine the discomfort some of us Oxcart Eggheads caused EG&G management when we showed up at their picnic at the invitation of some of our former contemporaries still working at the Area.  Thus far not a single corporation has offered to sponsor even some trinkets for our reunions or Roadrunner legacy. At least we can thank the “Customer” for not forgetting the Roadrunners. 
ASSOCIATE MEMBER NEWS

Aa most of you know, for several editions we’ve reported only about the misdeeds of a few former associate members. This month we will talk about the good deeds of some of our associate members who have stepped up to the plate in our behalf because they want to. That’s the reason they joined our association and should be the reason we accepted them. We will start by commending photographer and associate member Mike Schmitz who will be taking the photos again this year for Fred White who will be unable to attend the reunion. Mike has also designed and prepared a plaque depicting our past RI presidents. Author and associate member Jeannette Remak has loaned us a set of A-12 service manuals that associate member Don Griffin is having copied and bound for display at our reunion. Associate member Alan Johnson is arriving from the UK three days early to assist our setting everything up for the reunion. He has volunteered to assist at the reception desk. Edwards Flight Museum Director and associate member Doug Nelson, Author and associate member Chris Pocock and author, historian and associate member Pete Merlin are gathering up posters, banners, etc. for our exhibit in the Command Room and at the Atomic Museum. Both Merlin and Pocock will be conducting presentations at both the Command Post and at the Atomic Museum Roadrunner exhibit. Doug may not make the reunion as he is retiring and in the process of building a new home in Tucson. Computer software designer and associate member Joerg Arnu has offered to assist with our computer generated presentations. Associate member Connie Pardew will be publishing an account of our reunion in one or more of the aerospace publications to which she is affiliated. SR-71 Webmaster and Associate member Leland Haynes has contributed videos and photos for our exhibits and for use in our computer generated presentations. Businessman and associate member John Hathcock will be providing Roadrunner memorabilia again this year. 
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RETIRING
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Taking the giant step into retirement in August was associate member Doug Nelson, the director of the Air Force Flight Center Museum. We expect to see Doug and Ilah volunteering at the museum until his (their) replacement has a handle on his or her new challenge. We all know that while Doug was director, his lovely wife, Ilah was at his side as a volunteer. The two of them were definitely the “Keepers of the Right Stuff.” Let’s hope the Flight Test Center can get another 2 for 1 deal with the new director. Doug and Ilah are retiring in Tucson, Arizona. We hope to see their continued presence at our future reunions. You’ve done us proud, Doug and Ilah. Have a great retirement.
CIRCLING THE WAGONS

This month we are asking our fellow members to circle the wagons for Steve Weeks. Steve is the eldest son of A-12 project pilot Jack Weeks who died in the crash of his A-12 over the Pacific Ocean as Operation Blackshield was concluding and the Oxcart project terminated. Jack’s widow, Sharlene and the Steve Weeks family of N. Andover, MA will be walking for a cancer cure in support of Steve Weeks. He has an indolent (slow growing) rare, incurable lymphoma.  Steve is the father of three children, who are 12, 14 and 19 years of age. For additional information see:  www.jimmyfundwalk.org and visit Steve’s web page titled Team Weeks or  Sharlene Weeks (link) to learn more about the Jimmy Fund. You will note that several Roadrunners have already contributed and hope those of you who can will also do the same. We’re sure Jack would be happy to know that after all these years we still take care of our own.
Veterans Saluting the Flag . . .

  WASHINGTON, D.C. - U.S. Senator Jim Inhofe (R-Okla.) today praised the passage by unanimous consent of his bill (S.1877) clarifying U.S. law to allow veterans and servicemen not in uniform to salute the flag. Current law (US Code Title 4, Chapter 1) states that veterans and servicemen not in uniform should place their hand over their heart without clarifying whether they can or should salute the flag.

    "The salute is a form of honor and respect, representing pride in one's military service," Senator Inhofe said. "Veterans and service members continue representing the military services even when not in uniform. "Unfortunately, current U.S. law leaves confusion as to whether veterans and service members out of uniform can or should salute the flag. My legislation will clarify this regulation, allowing veterans and servicemen alike to salute the flag, whether they are in uniform or not. I look forward to seeing those who have served saluting proudly at baseball games, parades, and formal events. I believe this is an appropriate way to honor and recognize the 25 million veterans in the United States who have served in the military and remain as role models to others citizens. Those who are currently serving or have served in the military have earned this right, and their recognition will be an inspiration to others."

  This Bill was passed July 25, 2007.  Let your veteran friends know about the Passage of this Bill. Let’s see some salutes during the flag ceremonies at our reunion banquet in October.

WHY WE NEVER TALKED

By: TD Barnes

As we all know, most who never worked a black project marvel that all these years we never told our wives and in some cases, each other what we had done or were doing. Even today we exercise caution on what and to whom we speak even on something we know has been declassified. Few ever worked a job as we did where there were probably 5 Soviet spies assigned to watch and listen to your every move. A job where every 45 minutes a Soviet satellite passed over your head listening, photographing, and scanning with infrared, RF signal receivers, and anything else in their spy arsenal seeking indication of what we were up to. The Soviets weren’t at the Area, yet we never talked shop outside our workplace. We always believed the Soviets weren’t the only ones keeping a Big Brother eye on us. No one cared because it had to be. A few years ago I was doing business with a Russian living in Switzerland. One night over a few too many vodkas he confided with me what was in my USSR dossier. I can assure you that what we were warned about concerning USSR spies in Las Vegas was very true. Thanks to Jerry Rogers, our latest new member, we now know that the warnings about talking shop even at the Area to anyone not having a need to know were well justified. In this edition I am going to skip over a lot of your stories and print that of Major Miller, former OSI at Area 51 during Oxcart. 
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Addendum:

1 was a Ist Lieutenant, Regular Air Force, assigned as a Special Agent to
Detachment 1909 Nellis AFB, Nevada from January 1962 through June
1964.

Sometime around late 1962 1 was informed by my AFOSI Detachment
Commander, Capt R. A. Noble that I was going to be briefed into a special,
very sensitive program.

In preparation for that I was required to complete a detailed DD Form 398
“Statement of Personal History ich included information about my wife
Patricia, a naturalized American citizen of Canadian birth. A deep
background investigation was conducted on us.

To the best of my recollection I was briefed at the Detachment Office by Mr.
Ed White, Area 51 Security Officer on OXCART. He impressed upon me
just how secretive the whole project was. I then signed the CIA OXCART
secrecy statement. He told me at the time that the high performance aircraft
was named A-11.

Shortly thereafler I was accompanied by SA Noble to Area 51 whereupon
we were taken to a hanger where there were a number (maybe § to 6) of A-
11 aircraft position inside all parked very close together. We walked around
the aircrafi and climbed a ramp and looked into a cockpit of one.

This was a totally mind torqueing experience for me (pee pee in your pants
sort of thing). 1 was totally impressed and astonished. Just as we were
about to enter the hanger these was all this loud jet engine noise adjacent.
We looked and there was an A-11 just landed and starting to shut down. The
pilot was in a special flight suit and he seemed to have a shock of blond hair,

That whole visit lasted about two hours.
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He was physically sited at CIA Headquarters I Icarned and he was the
AFOS! liaison officer between us, the AFOSI Commander (office) and CIA
Hq

On my supervisor’s orders | did the following to support our role in doing
off-site security. At that time OXCART was not public:

|. Established an AFOSI Contact Program on base. This sort of program was
totally new to me as well as AFOSL. So we actually did the prototype/test
version of the contact program. Within about three months I had recruited
about 30 persons to the program, mostly enlisted personnel, and then some
‘Air Force civilians. There persons were strategically located where possi-
indiscreet conversation/loose talk could occur about the program. Bricfing
these peaple on what to listen for was a challenged since I couldn’t tell
them exactly what the main objective of their participation was. | gave
a general security briefing and then engaged them in a lot of elicitation
Interviewing (where I was probing for purpose, but they would be unable
of the true nature of the interview regime.)

In all this I contacted each once a month, encouraging active listening and
motivating them all the while.

We had no office help. | hand typed all debricfing reports. The
Commander of the 1129 Special Activities Squadron was always cited as
the primary distributce.

=

. Debricfing of assigned base pilots, mainly in the fighter training
squadrons (F100s and F105s) and Thunderbirds. The base was very busy
training F105 pilots as this was carly days of Vietnam and that is where
they were headed upon completion of training. On the bombing and
sunnery ranges like at Indian Springs, Tonopah Test Range, and
thereabouts.

The Nellis AFB Wing Commander, BG Hubbard, had ordered all flying
personnel via squadron commanders (down the chain) to voluntarily
report any suspect sightings when flying on the ranges. They responded
dutifully and we were very busy. I did almost all the pilot debriefings,




[image: image6.jpg]finding out what they had seen and then cautioning them not to talk about
further. Just forget it! Ialways enjoyed talking with the pilots.

As 1 have looked back on all that I recall that they pilots were the bravest
of the brave, All were really nice guys. Again, | enjoyed talking with
them. | remembered the names and faces of some.

(Aside: $F#¥¥*S3RRITIRR R RR SRR S SSSS SO LSS SALS SRS RNS

1. Major Guarino: perished later in his F 105 in Vietnam.

2. Major (later Colonel) Fred Cherry; F105 shot down and spent several
years at the Hanoi Hilton. He was severly tortured- strung up on ropes
and badly abused. I ran across him later on when he was a student at
Defense Intelligence School. He was awarded the Air Force Cross and
so well deserved in my opinion.

3. Captain Frank L. He was also my neighbor in base housing. Frank was
a Naval Academy graduate and I always had the impression that he
would be a four star general officer some day. Frank stopped me in
the housing arca one day and expressed great concern that his
reporting would damage his Air Force carcer. 1assured Frank
that he had faithfully reported as directed and there was no problem.
Just don’t talk about, ever! Frank was killed in a fighter aircraft
accident. I'believe on take off from Nellis. Really sad! What a loss!
What a loss of a tremendous Air Force officer and person!

All these write ups of pilot debriefings were sent directly to the
Commander 1129" SAS with copy to D.C.

This whole support program kept me busy almost full time. At the
same time I was carrying a full load of criminal and personnel security
investigations.

1 was debriefed out of OXCART in June 1964 when I departed for one
year of graduate school at Michigan State University. If you can
believe it going to graduate school was sort of a vacation afier the
workload I had experienced at Nellis AFB.
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point in time Colonel Robert . Holbury was assigned at Commander
of the 66" Tactical Reconnaissance Wing (RF101s).

i was there that we both discovered we had known of each other (sort
of) from OXCART and Arca 51 days. He had been Commander of the
129" Special Activities Squadron and | never known by name who
the commander of that unit was. It was blind reporting to me. Colonel
Holbury was another tremendous person, leader and Air Force officer.
I have always hoped that some of him (his style) rubbed off on me.

1 consider OXCART on ree highlights of my Air Force career.
It was really a challenge to do the job and I absolutely thrived doing it.

Major,Reedfar Air Force, Retired

PS: 1 hope you will share this addendum with Colonel Skip Slater. 1
never had the pleasure of meeting him, and will perhaps do so in the
future




TIRED OF THE SAME FACES EACH EDITION - SEND US SOME STORIES AND GOSSIP. 
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